AC2012/A5/2

25 June 2012

AC2012/4


ACADEMIC COUNCIL

MINUTES

25 June 2012
2.00-3.15 p.m. in AG01

PRESENT:


L Barry


A Harvey


P McMorrow
C Bohan


J Hughes


P Moore
O Bree



S Ingle



P Ó Flatharta
 

P Brereton


B Kelly


P O’Byrne

 

J Bruen


P Kinsella


R O’Connor
 

J Bruton


M Kirwan


M Pryce
 

J Carroll


S Knowlton


C Renehan

 

A Clogher


C Long


R Sadleir

 

Mary Clynes


L Looney


A Scott (Deputy President/Registrar) 

J Costello


J Lynch


P Sheehan


 

P Cummins


C Mac an Bhaird

M Slowey
E Cunningham

B McConalogue

P Smith
Y Delauré


B MacCraith (President)

J Stokes
R Devery


L McDermott (Secretary)
R Tobin
J Dowling


I McEvoy


R Walshe
H Esmonde


C McGivern


S Wickham


O Finlayson


E McGlynn


P Willis
J Geraghty
APOLOGIES: 

M Brady


G Hughes


C Ó Ciardubháin
K Browne


M Humphrys


J O’Hara

B Casey


A Kennedy


J O’Higgins-Norman

D Cordial


D Kenny


E O’Riordan

T Dalzell


C Mac Murchaidh

A Pearson-Evans

J Doyle


C McDonagh


M Roantree

C Fagan


P McDonagh


D Sinclair

S Flanagan


M Molony


A Sinnott

B Flood


N Mulhern


F Waldron

Y Gao



M Nic Giolla Mhichíl

P Young 

The Chair welcomed Mr Aaron Clogher, who recently took up post as 

Vice-President/Education Officer of the Students’ Union, to membership of Academic Council.

 1.
Adoption of agenda

The agenda was adopted 
A:
Minutes and related issues
2.
Minutes of the meeting of Academic Council of 6 June 2012
The minutes were confirmed subject to the substitution of the words ‘Deputy Registrar/Dean of Teaching and Learning’ for the words ‘Deputy President/Registrar’ in Item 3.2 and the renumbering of ‘Any other business’ as 10, 10.1 and 10.2.  They were signed by the President.

3.
Matters arising

3.1
The Deputy President/Registrar confirmed that the University Standards Committee had undertaken to review the University’s policy on plagiarism and to make recommendations to its meeting of 13 September 2012 with a view to having Academic Council consider the policy at its meeting of 10 October 2012.  (Item 3.1)
3.2 
The Deputy President/Registrar outlined the current position with regard to the report on application/admissions due to be sent to the HEA.  A fourth draft of this report was circulated to the DCU Admissions Working Group, and this group is due to meet the President on 29 June 2012.  She emphasised that it would be essential to have sectoral agreement in terms of the final report, given the importance of the issue itself as well as the likelihood that it will attract political and media attention.  The IUA Registrars and the IUA Council are to meet in early July to discuss the final report.  (See also Item 6.5 below.)   (Item 3.3)
3.3
Members of Council were reminded to give consideration to submitting nominations for honorary doctoral degrees.  (Item 10.1)
3.4
Members of Council were reminded to submit their views to the President as to the most effective ways of ensuring good communication between him and the University community.  (Item 10.2)
4.
Minutes of the meeting of the Education Committee of 6 June 2012 

Approved.   
5.
Minutes of the meetings of the University Standards Committee of 



12 April 2012 and 7 June 2012
Approved.  
5.1
Minutes of the meeting of the Graduate Studies Board of 8 March 2012


Approved.   Dr Lisa Looney, Dean of Graduate Studies, noted that the web page for supervisors of research students now included a diagram indicating the milestones along the student lifecycle, with relevant dates, as well as information on upcoming information sessions for supervisors.  

B: 
Policy and strategy issues       

6.
President’s report
6.1
The President noted that the partnership between DCU, the National University of Ireland, Maynooth and the Royal College of Surgeons in Ireland would be launched formally on 26 June 2012.
6.2
Dialogue with St Patrick’s College and Mater Dei Institute of Education about the plans for a new relationship announced on 14 June 2012 is ongoing, and these two institutions together with DCU are due (on 28 June 2012) to meet the international panel conducting the Review of the Structure of Initial Teacher Education in Ireland.   

6.3
The University is continuing to prepare its submission to the HEA, due by 31 July 2012, in response to the document entitled Towards a Future Higher Education Landscape.  The document will include reference to the relationships noted at Items 6.1 and 6.2 above as well as to the ongoing dialogues with All Hallows College and Dundalk Institute of Technology.
6.4
At its meeting of 29 May 2012, Governing Authority approved the new DCU strategic plan, and the formal launch will take place shortly.  The five component strategic plans are in development (see Item 7 below).
6.5
Work is in progress, at University and at IUA level, to respond to the request by the Minister for Education and Science for a review of the application/admissions system to higher education.  The issue is noted as a very complex and multifaceted one.  (See also Item 3.2 above.)
6.6
Two DCU staff members, Dr Karen Devine of the School of Law and Government and Dr Mary O’Connell of the School of Biotechnology, have been successful in obtaining Fulbright Scholarships.  Students in St Patrick’s College are also in receipt of Fulbright Scholar Awards.  Congratulations are extended to all concerned.

6.7
Congratulations are extended also to Dr Paul van Kampen of the School of Physical Sciences, who has been selected for a NAIRTL National Award for Excellence in Teaching 2012.  This is the second recent year in which a DCU staff member has got this award.
6.8
The President noted that Professor Anne Scott had recently been named one of Ireland’s Top 25 Most Powerful Women by the Women’s Executive Network, and expressed congratulations to her on behalf of Council.  Noting that this present meeting was the last which Professor Scott would attend in her capacity as Deputy President/Registrar, as her term of office was coming to a close, he went on to express his own and Council’s deep appreciation to Professor Scott for the immense energy and commitment she had brought to her role, and he emphasised his own indebtedness to her as well as that of Council and the University as a whole.  Professor Scott, in her turn, expressed appreciation to Council and its subcommittees, and noted that Council is the collegial heart of the University and the locus of collective responsibility in academic matters.  She wished Mr Billy Kelly, recently-appointed Deputy Registrar/Dean of Teaching and Learning, every success in his role.
6.9
The President expressed his appreciation to the members of Council for their commitment to the work of the University over the past year in the present challenging times.
7.
Progress report: Teaching and Learning strategy

It was noted that the outcomes of the work of the Virtual and Online Learning Group will form a core element of the forthcoming Teaching and Learning strategy (which itself is one of the five component strategies of the overall University strategy – see Item 6.4 above).  The final VOLG report will be considered by Executive on 
26 June 2012.  The Teaching and Learning strategy will also be significantly informed by the work of other relevant groups such as the Learning Innovation Advisory Panel and by developments such as DCU Online and the Centre for Digital Learning.  Consultation is also under way with a range of key external stakeholders.  The Teaching and Learning strategy will be submitted for Academic Council approval by the end of 2012.
8.
Proposals on Periodic Programme Review

The proposals were approved.  Dr Sarah Ingle, Director of Quality Promotion, noted that a range of materials relating to programme review (both annual and periodic) would be made available on the Quality Promotion Office website by the end of 
July 2012 and are likely to support the implementation of PPR from September 2012.  She noted that the proposals had been developed with a view to avoiding duplication of work in terms of carrying out reviews and that reviews would also be supported by the increased use of Business Intelligence.  The Deputy President/Registrar emphasised the fact that ownership of PPR lies with the Faculties, and alluded to the importance of submitting schedules of reviews for 2012/13 to the Education Committee in time for its next meeting (5 September 2012).  She expressed appreciation, on behalf of Academic Council, to Dr Ingle and her colleagues for the very significant work that they had undertaken in developing the proposals.  She requested that Council members provide feedback on the effectiveness of PPR in due course.
9.
Report from the Director of Quality Promotion

The report was noted.  Dr Ingle noted the status of the forthcoming legislation relating to quality assurance and mentioned that the relevant combined agencies would be located together in the same building from September 2012.  She expressed appreciation to Academic Council members and other colleagues for their support of the work of the Quality Promotion Office.  It was noted that the new legislation makes provision for more detailed oversight of linked colleges’ quality-related activities by the home institution than has hitherto been specified.
10.
Proposals on feedback to support student learning
10.1
Dr Sheelagh Wickham, Associate Dean for Teaching and Learning in the Faculty of Science and Health, who chaired the working group on feedback in succession to 

Ms Jennifer Bruton, Associate Dean for Education in the Faculty of Engineering and Computing, summarised the steps taken by the group in the development of the proposals and noted that the term ‘feedback to support student learning’ had been chosen advisedly to make the aim of feedback explicit.  She expressed appreciation to 
colleagues and students for their very high level of engagement with the development of the proposals.  The proposals were approved.  

10.2
The two-way nature of feedback, with responsibility shared between staff and students, was noted, as was the fact that attention would now focus on the development of the related proposals on assessment.  The Deputy President/Registrar expressed appreciation, on behalf of Council, to Dr Wickham and the working group.
11.
Revisions to Examination Regulations

11.1
Ms Phylomena McMorrow, Director of Registry, explained that the revisions were aimed at providing enhanced clarity in the regulations, reflecting revisions to Marks and Standards and eliminating duplication of references to issues such as plagiarism and appeals which are themselves the subject of detailed separate documentation.  The only new element in the revised regulations is the reference to impersonation, which merits a specific mention in view of its seriousness as an offence.
11.2
The revised regulations were approved subject to the revision of the wording with regard to  registration for modules in a resit diet of examinations. This revision is in order to provide further clarity as to what is involved where the resit involves continuous assessment.  Ms McMorrow undertook to provide revised wording following the meeting, in consultation with Ms Jennifer Bruton and Ms Mary Kirwan, who had made relevant observations.  The revised regulations will take effect from the beginning of the academic year 2012/13.
12.
Revisions to Examination Appeals Regulations


Approved subject to the substitution of the word ‘Chairperson’ for ‘Registrar’ in sections 4.6 and 5.13.  Professor John Carroll, Chairperson of the Appeals Board, expressed appreciation to the Deputy President/Registrar, to Mr Martin Conry, former Secretary of the University, and to the University Standards Committee for their close engagement with, and detailed discussion of, the proposed revisions to the regulations.  He emphasised, however, that the revisions were aimed at providing clarity for students and other users rather than at introducing substantive changes.  The revised regulations will take effect from the beginning of the academic year 2012/13.
13.
Proposals in respect of INTRA


The Deputy President/Registrar noted that, at the instigation of the Education Committee, considerable work had been carried out to ensure that the learning outcomes of INTRA were assessed in a clear and detailed fashion.  The present proposal that a working group be established to develop recommendations as to how the work of the INTRA Office might be supported, given the increasing difficulty of securing placements in light of the challenging economic environment, was approved.  Members of Council are invited to contact the INTRA Office if interested in joining the group; a call for nominations will also be made.  Some concern was expressed about the proposal that, prior to the development of a programme, the work of ascertaining the likely demand for placements should be carried out by an independent body, and also about the proposal to restrict the availability of INTRA to students who had previously obtained a minimum classification of second-class honours, grade two.  

These matters will be discussed by the working group.  The need to support the INTRA Office in its work, given the importance of INTRA and the particular challenges that obtain at the moment, was noted.
14.
Aegrotat award request: Oscail


Approved.

C:
Items for formal approval/noting
15.
Validation report: BSc in Problem-Solving and Software Development

Approved.
16.
Examination and Progression and Awards Boards reports, Summer 2012
Approved.  Ms Phylomena McMorrow, Director of Registry, noted that some issues had arisen in respect of the timetable for the June 2012 Progression and Awards Boards and that the Registry, in consultation with Faculties, intended to conduct a review of the management of PABs, with the outcome and recommendations being submitted for the consideration of Academic Council at its meeting of 10 October 2012.
17.
Any other business

None.
Date of next meeting:  

Wednesday 10 October 2012
2.00 p.m. in AG01

Signed: _____________________________



Date:  _____________



President

� Professor MacCraith chaired the meeting for Item 6.  Professor Scott chaired the meeting for Items 1-5 inclusive and 7-17 inclusive.
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